
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

PLANNING POLICY COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 30th January 2014
Present:
Councillor Mike Tebbutt (Chair)


Councillors Linda Adams, Mark Dearing, Terry Freer, Ruth Groome, Ellie Manns, Cliff Moreton and Jan Smith
Also Present:
Councillors June Derbyshire and Christopher Lamb.
13.PP.35
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Mills.



It was noted that Councillor Adams was acting as a substitute for Councillor Mills.

13.PP.36
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Item 6


Councillors Mike Tebbutt and Mark Dearing declared a personal interest as members of Desborough Town Council. Councillors Jan Smith and Ruth Groome declared a personal interest as members of Burton Latimer Town Council and Councillor Cliff Moreton declared a personal interest as a member of Mawsley Parish Council.
13.PP.37
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Planning Policy Committee held on 7th November 2013 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
In response to a question, it was noted that the Burton Latimer Parish Plan would be brought back to the Committee for approval once a revised version addressing the outstanding issues had been received from Burton Latimer Town Council.
13.PP.38
MATTERS OF URGENCY


None.
13.PP.39
SITE SPECIFIC PROPOSALS LOCAL DEVELOPMENT DOCUMENT – HOUSING ALLOCATIONS ASSESSMENT OF ADDITIONAL SITES AND UPDATE CONSULTATION
A report was submitted which:-

· informed Members of the responses to the Site Specific Proposals Local Development Document (LDD) Housing Allocations Assessment of Additional Sites and Update Consultation;

· submitted the consultation responses, officers' comments and summary sheets; and

· sought endorsement of the 'next steps' as outlined in Section 6 of the report and the summary sheets and agreement for officers to proceed with the production of the Site Specific Proposals LDD.


Mr Barry Davies and Mr Mike Dawson addressed the Committee under the Council's Right to Speak Policy and made the following points in respect of sites in Broughton:-
· Site RA/099 in Gate Lane, Broughton, should not be discounted as it had the potential to open up a larger plot.

· Officer comments were welcomed. However four points in respect of the Conservation Area Appraisal were reiterated and it was felt that guidance was not being followed as closely as it might be.
Mr Brodie of Ager Developments also addressed the Committee in respect of Section 25 (Stoke Albany). Mr Brodie objected to the discounting of RA/120, suggesting an extension to the development boundary to allow the remainder of the farmyard to be used for housing.

Members noted that a letter had also been received from a resident of Braybrooke via email in respect of site RA/128. The main points of the letter were summarised verbally.
Responses for each area were outlined to the Committee as contained in the report, and updated verbally if necessary.  In debate the following points were made:-

Stoke Albany and Braybrooke
It was agreed by the Committee that sites RA/120 (Stoke Albany) and RA/128 (Braybrooke) would be looked at again by officers and would come back to the Committee at pre-submission stage.

Mawsley, Broughton and Cransley

Transport links must be maintained for the villages to remain sustainable. Bus services were now poor or non-existent, especially from Northampton. Without robust public transport links, further development in Mawsley or Broughton could not be considered properly sustainable. 

It was also noted that the Council was opposed to the classification of Mawsley as a principal village.  However, it was felt there was a need for a balance to be struck in order to meet local housing needs, and sustainability, in accordance with the National Planning Policy Framework and local policy.
Kettering and Barton Seagrave

Members commented that high voltage wires were present alongside the A14 at site KE/011 (land west of Kettering) and would constrain housing numbers; it was noted that the capacity figures in the document for each site were rough guides only. .

Site KE/007 was adjacent to Bishop Stopford School and therefore pedestrians were likely to be children. This would impact on traffic congestion and road safety in the Headlands.
KE/154 (gardens rear of 32-52 Cranford Road) would be assessed again once building at East Kettering Sustainable Urban Extension had extended this far. .
Burton Latimer

There was some concern about Site BL/180 and the potential for flooding from the brook. Also the site abutted the Harpur's Close play area. Additionally, concern was expressed regarding the potential in the future to extend the cemetery.

Desborough

Residents had expressed concern regarding the allocation of site DE/67 (land adjoining The Orchards) and it was agreed that this site required further work as Harrington Road was very busy and congested, especially in the area of the school. Additionally, the County Council was restricting parking by the inclusion of double yellow lines. Site DE/073 in Harrington Road had already been granted planning permission.

A correction was made in respect of DE/063 and it was noted that this site referred to land off Pipewell Road.

Rothwell

It was noted that RO/088 (Rothwell North/Land to the west of Rothwell [within current application boundary]) would be looked at regarding transport, access issues and employment land.  It was noted that this site was used once a year for parking associated with Rowell Fair. 

Clarification was sought on Site RO/202 (Land to the north of Rothwell, to the east of RO/086) as to whether this referred to both sides of the road, including the allotments.

General 
· It was noted that the yield quoted in the report was based on 30 units per hectare and simply provided an estimate.

· The Localism Act and opportunities for Neighbourhood Planning were not designed to stop development, but to enable the views of residents to come forward in the form of local development documents.

· Green spaces in developments would be brought to a future meeting of the Committee.

· Land had not been earmarked for an extension to the cemetery at Burton Latimer, but the site was not constrained for further expansion if required. In addition, a large amount of space was available at Rothwell, and Kettering cemetery had been extended. 

· The recent Joint Planning Committee had revised the number of housing allocations in the original Core Spatial Strategy and asked for the number to be reflected in the next stage.  There would be a need to look at this and ensure it was reflected in the final figures.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the comments received during the Site Specific Proposals Local Development Document Assessment of Additional Site and Update consultation be noted and officers' comments be endorsed; and

(ii)
the 'next steps' as outlined in Section 6 above and in the summary sheets be endorsed to enable Officers to proceed with the production of the Site Specific Proposals LDD, subject to the addition of Sites RA/128 (Braybrooke) and RA/120 (Stoke Albany) to the list of those sites included as requiring further work
13.PP.40
HIGH SPEED 2 (HS2)

A report was submitted which informed members of the proposals for the High Speed 2 railway line between London, the West Midlands, Manchester and Leeds and sought agreement to a response to the consultation on Phase 2 of the proposal.

During the debate, members of the Committee made the following points:-
· The proposals do not include a direct service to the East Midlands Hub from Kettering

· There should be a direct connection with an hourly service from Kettering to the East Midlands hub at Toton
· The point needs to be emphasised that the benefits for the Midland Mainline brought about by electrification need to be maximised and services enhanced
· HS2 may release capacity on the line and services, both north and south, including to the Hub, should be improved

· Services could be improved to and from London to cater for late night travel (eg theatregoers)

· The Research and Development Committee had recently set up a Task and Finish Group to look at HS2, and any response should not give an opposing statement to anything that might emerge from the Group

RESOLVED
that the response to the consultation be based on the comments made at the meeting, as follows:-


"The Council welcomes the increase in line capacity on Midland Mainline, predicted to result from HS2.  However, it would like to highlight the importance of making best use of that capacity, given existing pressures on the line, and the significant growth demands that Kettering is experiencing.

The significant investment in electrification of the Midland Mainline will bring benefits that should be utilised by enhancing services on the line, both north and south from Kettering.  In addition, Kettering should be provided with a direct hourly connection to the East Midlands Hub Station at Toton."                                                                    
13.PP.41
NORTH NORTHAMPTONSHIRE STATEMENT OF COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT


A report was submitted which sought agreement for the North Northamptonshire Statement of Community Involvement (SCI) to be presented to full Council for adoption.

It was noted that 21 responses had been received throughout North Northamptonshire. The Committee had previously considered the document at its meeting on 30th September and submitted several comments on the draft document.  Discussion was held on community involvement in unparished areas and it was noted that whole towns would be consulted in such cases.
RESOLVED
that the report be noted and the revised Statement of Community Involvement be recommended to full Council for adoption.


 (The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.45 pm)
Signed​: …………………………………………………….
(Chair)
Planning Policy Committee No. 

30.01.14


